
California’s Central 
Valley is one of the 
world’s premier farm-

ing regions. Seven of the top 
10 farming counties in Califor-
nia are located in the Central 
Valley, according to the most 
recent California Agricultur-
al Statistics in Review Report 
published by the California De-
partment of Food and Agricul-
ture. To produce sufficient food 
and fiber to feed California, the 
nation and the world, Central 
Valley farmers use synthetic 
and organic fertilizers as nec-
essary nutrients for soil health 
and plant production. This is 
not a new practice; it has oc-
curred in the Central Valley, and 
around the world, for centuries. 
Unfortunately, in some areas of 
the Central Valley, decades-long 
use of synthetic and organ-
ic fertilizers has led to nitrate 
contamination in groundwater. 
When groundwater in a domes-
tic or municipal supply well 
exceeds 10 milligrams per liter 
(10 mg/L) of nitrate measured 
as nitrogen, it is considered 
contaminated. (Ten milligrams 
of nitrate measured as nitrogen 
is the applicable drinking water 
standard, set at a level to protect 
the most at-risk groups of in-
fants under six months old and 
pregnant women.)

Under existing California 
law, the State Water Resourc-
es Control Board and its nine 
regional water quality control 
boards have authority to re-
quire clean-up of contaminated 
groundwater. With most con-
taminants, the water boards 

In light of this reality, farm-
ers, the water boards, and 
advocates for impacted com-
munities have been working 
diligently to resolve the prob-
lem of nitrate in drinking wa-
ter. First, all agree the most 
critical step is to ensure that 
those with contaminated wells 
are provided notification of the 
health risk and receive replace-
ment water as soon as possible. 
Replacement water may come 
in the form of bottled water, 
access to fill stations, or, in 
some circumstances, through 
the use of in-home point-of-
use systems. These options are 
critical interim steps to ensure 
safe drinking water while long 
terms solutions are identified 
and implemented. In some ar-
eas, agricultural entities are 
already providing replacement 
water, but the long-term need 
is greater than these existing 
efforts can address.

To fund the interim and  
longer-term efforts, agricultur-
al organizations are working 
hand-in-hand with community 
organizations and many others 
to pass legislation that would 
tax fertilizers, dairies and other 
animal operations to raise funds 
to address nitrate drinking wa-
ter issues. The legislation also 
includes a drinking water fee on 
all Californians of no more than 
96 cents a month to assist with 
addressing nitrate as well as 
other contaminants. These leg-
islative efforts are entering their 
third year in the California Leg-
islature, and there is optimism 
that something will happen this 
year. Governor Gavin Newsom 

will identify responsible parties 
and require remediation of the 
affected groundwater plume. 
But nitrate from farming is un-
like most contaminants. (There 
are other sources of nitrates 
in groundwater, such as septic 
systems and municipal fertiliz-
er uses; these sources are local-
ized and not the focus of this 
article.) Elevated levels of ni-
trate in groundwater associated 
with farming activities typical-
ly result from decades of use, 
are spread across a large land-
scape, and cannot be feasibly 
and economically remediated. 
Moreover, farmers need to con-
tinue to use fertilizers in areas 
where groundwater wells may 
already exceed the drinking 
water standard.

The water boards have the 
legal authority to effectively 
prohibit the use of fertilizers by 
imposing discharge limitations 
for nitrate equal to the drink-
ing water standard in areas 
where contamination exists. 
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However, most Central Valley 
commodities cannot be grown 
in a manner that meets these 
limits — meaning that such 
limitations would eliminate the 
viability of many commodities. 
Importantly, eliminating ag-
riculture in these areas would 
not restore the groundwater. A 
recent modeling study of the 
Alta Irrigation District area 
located in Fresno and Tulare 
County conducted by the Cen-
tral Valley Salinity Alternatives 
for Long-term Sustainability 
showed that even under the 
most extreme scenario of no 
agriculture — no further inputs 
of fertilizer to groundwater — 
the groundwater aquifer would 
take multiple decades and up-
wards of a century to meet the 
nitrate drinking water standard. 
Thus, prohibiting the use of 
fertilizers via discharge limita-
tions would not result in recov-
ered groundwater aquifers, and 
fails to ensure safe drinking 
water now.
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has made clean and safe drink-
ing water a key part of his agen-
da for 2019.

Important as it is, resolving 
the drinking water issue alone 
does not address the range of 
legal and regulatory barriers 
associated with the use of fer-
tilizers. Currently, under the 
state’s water quality regulatory 
scheme, the water boards have 
little flexibility to allow dis-
charges of nitrate that exceed 
the drinking water standard. As 
stated previously, strict appli-
cation of this standard would 
make farming of most Cen-
tral Valley commodities near-
ly impossible. While no one 
disputes the fact that farming 
practices should improve (and 
are improving) to the extent 
practicable to protect ground-
water from nitrate, agriculture 
needs a legal pathway to farm 

that allows for the appropriate 
use of fertilizers.

To that end, the Central Val-
ley Water Board has adopted 
far-reaching amendments to 
regulations that would provide 
the Water Board with greater 
regulatory flexibility. Follow-
ing 10 years of development 
through a comprehensive and 
transparent stakeholder pro-
cess, these amendments are 
currently pending approval by 
the State Water Board. Key 
provisions would provide the 
Central Valley Water Board 
with authority to issue excep-
tions to meeting the nitrate 
standard and provide greater 
flexibility in evaluating the 
availability of assimilative ca-
pacity in the source water. For 
the Central Valley Water Board 
to allow use of this additional 
flexibility, growers will need 

to demonstrate that significant 
conditions are met, including 
showing that safe drinking wa-
ter is being provided to those 
impacted and that long-term 
implementation plans will lead 
to managed restoration of the 
Central Valley aquifers for ni-
trate.

Absent State Water Board 
approval for greater Central 
Valley Water Board flexibili-
ty, Central Valley agriculture 
(and the Central Valley Water 
Board) will be hard-pressed 
to find an alternative solution 
that balances the need for safe 
drinking water and the contin-
ued viability of Central Valley 
farming. Hopefully, this will 
not be the case.
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